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Paul Jackson

From: Joe Summerlin <Summerlin.Joe@epamail.epa.gov>

Sent: Monday, February 06, 2012 2:33 PM

To: pjackson@ttlassoc.com

Subject: EPA Comments: VA Proposed National Cemetery Sarpy County, NE

Attachments: 12-0056.pptx

Dear Mr. Jackson:  
 
This letter responds to your correspondence, dated January 12, 2012, concerning the construction of a proposed national 
cemetery at the Northeast corner of South 144th St. and Schram Rd. Thank you for involving the Environmental Protection 
Agency during the consideration of environmental impacts either to or from this project.  
 
In evaluating this action, I referred to EPA Region 7’s NEPAssist database for spatial relationships of environmentally 
regulated facilities and remediation sites. Though no issues were found that should interfere with the planned project.  The 
attached map and facilities listing show the results of this inquiry.  
 
Upon further evaluation, the EPA would urge you to consider the following:  
 
•        Consider soils, above ground watersheds and underground water systems:  
•         Will the soils help/hinder biological contamination issues associated with post-mortem decomposition?  
•         Are the soils such that ground water contamination will be lessened?  
•         Will there be a need to create a impermeable barrier, or will the hardpan be enough?  
•         Will runoff be a concern, both during construction and normal operation?  
 
•         Are your compliance procedures up-to-date?  
•         You mention use of the VA Environmental Compliance Manual – Compliance Procedures Manual for the NEPA as 
Applied to Construction related Activities (July 1998). Are the policies in this manual sufficient?  
•        Have there been significant technological advances in BMPs, soil filtration, building construction, energy 
consumption since 1998?  
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on this proposed project. In order to better serve my clients, I am 
requesting a copy of the final assessment to gain a better understanding of the VA’s overall EA process. This will not only 
garner a renewed partnership between our agencies, but also give our agents a better understanding of the products and 
tools that may be useful to the VA in the future. If you have any additional questions, please contact me at (913) 551-
7209, or via email at summerlin.joe@epa.gov.  
 
 
 
Sincerely,  
 
Joe Summerlin  
ENSV/IO  
EPA Region 7  
Phone: (913) 551-7029  
Fax: (913) 551-9029  

 



Proposed National Cemetary

N



Environmental Concerns

Other Concerns:

• Consider soils and both above ground and underground water systems:
• Will the soils help/hinder biological contamination issues associated with post-mortem decomposition?

• Are the soils such that ground water contamination will be lessened? 

• Will there be a need to create a impermeable barrier, or will the hardpan be enough?

• Will runoff be a concern, both during construction and normal operation?

• Are your compliance procedures up-to-date? 
• You mention use of the VA Environmental Compliance Manual – Compliance Procedures Manual for the

NEPA as Applied to Construction-Related Activities (July 1998). Are the policies in this manual sufficient?
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Paul Jackson

From: Wacker, Craig <craig.wacker@nebraska.gov>

Sent: Thursday, February 02, 2012 10:19 AM

To: pjackson@ttlassoc.com

Subject: Dept of Veterans Affairs Proposed Cemetary

The Nebraska Department of Natural Resources has reviewed the proposed project for floodplain, surface water rights, 

and groundwater wells, and found no significant issues.   

 

If you have any questions about this message or need me to reply with a signed hard copy, please reply back or call me 

at (402) 471-3957. 

 

Thank You 

 

 

Craig Wacker | AICP | LEED AP 
Natural Resources Planner Coordinator 
Nebraska Department of Natural Resources 
Direct Line: (402) 471-3957 
Main Line: (402) 471-2363 
Fax: (402) 471-2900 
Website: www.dnr.ne.gov 
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Danielle Iott

From: Paul Jackson <pjacksonttl@charter.net>

Sent: Thursday, February 16, 2012 1:21 PM

To: Danielle Iott

Subject: FW: NEPA Coordination- Proposed National Cemetery in Sarpy County

Just received. 

 

Paul Jackson 

TTL Associates, Inc. 

44265 Plymouth Oaks Boulevard 

Plymouth, Michigan 48170 

Phone: 734-455-8600 x 1262 

Fax: 734-455-8608 

 

From: Hansen, Jake (Mapa) [mailto:JHansen@Mapacog.org]  

Sent: Thursday, February 16, 2012 1:01 PM 

To: pjackson@ttlassoc.com 
Subject: NEPA Coordination- Proposed National Cemetery in Sarpy County 

 

Dear Mr. Jackson, 

 

Thank you for contacting Metropolitan Area Planning Agency (MAPA) in your letter dated January 12, 2012 in reference 

to intergovernmental coordination pertaining to a proposed national cemetery at a 235-acre site located on the 

northeast corner of South 144
th

 Street and Schram Road in Sarpy County, Nebraska. The purpose of this correspondence 

to provide comments pertaining to the proposed activities at this site.  

 

MAPA is designated as the regional Council of Governments and Economic Development District (EDD) serving a five-

county territory in eastern Nebraska and western Iowa which includes Sarpy County. Our membership includes the five 

counties, 38 cities, and nineteen special purpose districts, with whom we work closely on matters pertaining to 

transportation, housing, land use, economic development, and intergovernmental coordination. To this end, we have 

worked very closely over the years with our local economic development partners and our regional planning and zoning 

officials to identify optimal uses for undeveloped lands within our region which may contain high potential for future 

development of any type.  

 

In particular, the subject site has been identified by Sarpy County Economic Development Corporation as a prime site for 

future commercial/industrial use due to its proximity to key transportation corridors and essential utilities. SCEDC has 

voiced concerns to MAPA about the permanent conversion of this site to a use other than for commercial/industrial 

activity, due to the diminished availability of suitable sites for key industry cluster development in our region, and also 

due to the lack of compatibility with existing and future land uses in the area of the subject site. Essentially, the 

proposed use does not appear to be compatible with local future land use plans and with our regional strategic 

economic development goal of identifying and preserving key sites and corridors for commercial/industrial development 

in the MAPA region.  

 

The MAPA EDD welcomes the prospect of locating a national cemetery in our region and is supportive of efforts to 

identify an optimal site for the proposed project. We are hopeful that an alternative site for the project might be 

identified in our region which allows for construction of the cemetery without reducing the availability of prime lands for 

future economic development activity.  
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Thank you once again for allowing MAPA the opportunity to comment on this project. If you have any questions, please 

do not hesitate to contact me.  

 

Sincerely,  

 
Jake Hansen  
Community/Economic Development Manager  
Metropolitan Area Planning Agency  
2222 Cuming  
Omaha, NE 68102-4328  
p: (402) 444-6866 x226  
f:  (402) 342-0949  
www.mapacog.org 
 



 

 

 

 

 

February 28, 2012 

 

 

Paul Jackson 

TTL Associates, Inc. 

44265 Plymouth Oaks Boulevard 

Plymouth, MI  48170 

 

RE: Proposed National Cemetery, Northeast Corner of South 144
th

 Street and Schram 

Road in Sarpy County 

 

Dear Mr. Jackson: 

 

Nebraska Game and Parks Commission (NGPC) staff members have reviewed the information 

for the proposal identified above.  The project would involve the selection of a site for the future 

proposed construction and operation of a National Cemetery of about 235 acres in size.  This 

review was requested pursuant to the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA).  

 

The project would not impact any NGPC State Park, State Recreation, or State Wildlife 

Management Areas, as none are located in the immediate project area. 

 

The project site is located within the range of the state-listed threatened Western prairie fringed 

orchid (Platanthera praeclara).  The Western prairie fringed orchid is a plant species that occurs 

in native tall or mixed-grass prairies that are associated with wet meadows.  Although the plant 

can be a colonizer species and grow on disturbed areas, it is found in greatest abundance on high 

quality prairie.  The plant blooms in late June to July.  Based on our review of 2010 aerial 

photography, the site looks to be mostly composed of agricultural land uses.  Land that is being 

used for agricultural purposes would not be suitable habitat for the orchid.  However, if any areas 

of native prairie vegetation exist within the project site, then those areas should be assessed to 

determine if they could provide suitable habitat for the orchid.  Results from a habitat 

assessment, if conducted, should be provided to us for review.  No other state-listed threatened 

and endangered species would be adversely impacted by the proposed project. 

 

In general, NGPC has concerns for impacts to wetlands, streams and riparian habitats.  We 

encourage that impacts to wetlands, streams, and associated riparian corridors be avoided and 

minimized, and that any unavoidable impacts to these habitats be mitigated.  If any fill materials 

will be placed into any wetlands or streams as a result of the proposed project, the U.S. Army 

Corps of Engineers should be contacted to determine if a 404 permit is needed. 

 

Under the Migratory Bird Treaty Act (MBTA) (16 U.S.C. 703-712: Ch 128 as amended) 

construction activities in grassland, wetland, stream, and woodland habitats that would otherwise 
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result in the taking of migratory birds, eggs, young, and/or active nests should be avoided.  The 

primary nesting season for migratory birds is from April 1 to July 15.  However, some species of 

migratory birds are known to nest outside of this period.  Construction activities should be 

scheduled to avoid impacting migratory bird nesting.  The U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 

Ecological Services Office in Grand Island should be contacted for information on how to avoid 

the unnecessary take of migratory birds. 

 

Thank you for the opportunity to review this proposal.  If you have any questions regarding these 

comments, please contact me at (402) 471-5423 or carey.grell@nebraska.gov. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Carey Grell 

Environmental Analyst 

Environmental Services Division 
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Danielle Iott

From: Paul Jackson <pjacksonttl@charter.net>

Sent: Wednesday, February 15, 2012 8:02 AM

To: Danielle Iott

Cc: Rob Clark

Subject: FW: Proposed National Cemetery

FYI 

 

Paul Jackson 

TTL Associates, Inc. 

44265 Plymouth Oaks Boulevard 

Plymouth, Michigan 48170 

Phone: 734-455-8600 x 1262 

Fax: 734-455-8608 

 

From: Weander, Tim [mailto:Tim.Weander@nebraska.gov]  

Sent: Tuesday, February 14, 2012 6:00 PM 

To: pjackson@ttlassoc.com 
Cc: Edgington, JoEllen 

Subject: Proposed National Cemetery 

 

Mr. Jackson, 

 

I have received your letter of January 12, 2012 concerning this site and possible improvement. 

 

The Nebraska Department of Roads has the following concerns with this improvement: 

1. The N-50 access locations are established and will not be changed.  Therefore any access from N-50 will be via 

existing access locations.   

2. A Traffic Impact Study (TIS) will be required by the developer to determine whether any improvements need to 

be made on the highway due to additional traffic or operational concerns.   The design and construction of any 

highway improvements will be the responsibility of the developer. 

3. The drainage from the site needs to match NDOR’s design flow for drainage structures under N-50.  Any 

retainage, if needed will occur on the cemetery property before being released to NDOR structures.  A drainage 

study will be required. 

4. A NDOR Right-of-way permit shall be submitted and shall include the TIS, the Drainage Study, site plans for 

drainage control, driveway plans and highway improvements for NDOR approval.  This submittal can be 

discussed and coordinated as this development proceeds. 

 

Thank you for allowing NDOR review and we hope for a successful completion of this important project. 

 

Timothy W. Weander, P.E. 

District 2 Engineer 

Nebraska Department of Roads 

4425 S. 108th St. 

Omaha, Nebaska 

(402)-595-2534 
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Confidentiality Notice:  This e-mail including all attachments is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential and privileged 

information.  Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure, or distribution is prohibited unless specifically provided under the Nebraska Public Records Act.  If you are 

not the intended recipient, please contact the sender and destroy all copies of this message. 
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Danielle Iott

From: Paul Jackson <pjacksonttl@charter.net>

Sent: Tuesday, February 14, 2012 1:11 PM

To: Danielle Iott

Subject: FW: Proposed National Cemetary - NE corner 144th St. and Schram Road

Danielle: 

Just received this response from Sarpy County Planning and Building Department. 

 

Paul Jackson 

TTL Associates, Inc. 

44265 Plymouth Oaks Boulevard 

Plymouth, Michigan 48170 

Phone: 734-455-8600 x 1262 

Fax: 734-455-8608 

 

From: Bruce Fountain [mailto:bfountain@sarpy.com]  

Sent: Tuesday, February 14, 2012 12:48 PM 
To: 'pjackson@ttlassoc.com' 

Cc: Mark Wayne; Scott Bovick; 'Toby Churchill' 

Subject: Proposed National Cemetary - NE corner 144th St. and Schram Road 

 

Mr. Jackson, 

 

In response to your January 12, 2012 letter regarding the Intergovernmental and Interagency Coordination of 

Environmental Planning for the Department of Veteran Affairs Proposed National Cemetery site at the northeast corner 

of 114
th

 Street and Schram Road, this is to provide you with information regarding The County’s land use designations 

and long term vision for the subject area. 

 

Following are the County’s zoning and future land use designations for the site and surrounding area: 

 

CURRENT ZONING DESIGNATIONS 

• Subject Site – AG (Agricultural Farming District) 

• North of Subject Site – RE2 (Residential Estate District) – minimum of 2 acre lots 

• East of Subject Site – AG (Agricultural Farming District) 

• South of Subject Site – AG (Agricultural Farming District) 

• West of Subject Site – AG (Agricultural Farming District) and IL (Light Industrial District) 

• The area is also in the Highway Corridor Overlay District 

 

FUTURE LAND USE DESIGNATIONS 

• Subject Site – Mixed Use and Urban Residential 

• North of Subject Site – Mixed Use, Mixed Use Center, and Urban Residential 

• East of Subject Site – Urban Residential 

• South of Subject Site – Mixed Use, Mixed Use Center, Urban Residential, and Urban Residential 

II (higher density) 

• West of Subject Site – Mixed Use and Business Park 

 

The Sarpy County Economic Development Corporation has been studying sites along the Highway 50 (144
th

 Street) 

corridor for some time now as an area for future business park and light industrial development.  It is believed that the 
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long range development of the corridor in this area will be a mix of commercial, business park and light industrial 

development. 

 

If you have any questions or need additional information, please feel free to contact me. 

 

Sincerely, 

Bruce A. FountainBruce A. FountainBruce A. FountainBruce A. Fountain    
 

Bruce A. Fountain, AICP, EDFP 
Director, Planning & Building Dept. 

                

Sarpy County, Nebraska 
1210 Golden Gate Dr. 
Papillion, NE  68046 
Office: 402-593-1556 
bfountain@sarpy.com 
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Paul Jackson

From: Bruce Fountain <bfountain@sarpy.com>

Sent: Monday, May 21, 2012 2:29 PM

To: 'Paul Jackson'

Subject: RE: Proposed National Cemetary - NE corner 144th St. and Schram Road

Attachments: Highway Corridor Overlay District - Hwys 50 & 370.pdf

Mr. Jackson, 

 

Attached is a copy of a map of this area which shows the Highway Corridor Overlay District in the cross-hatched areas 

along Highway 50 and Highway 370.   

 

As you mention, the subject site and surrounding area are currently zoned AG(Agricultural), which tends to be a sort of 

holding zone for areas such as this until they are developed.  The future land use designations of the County’s 

Comprehensive Plan in this corridor, as mentioned before, are for a variety of uses including light industrial, business 

park, commercial, higher density residential and mixed use type developments. 

 

I hope this is helpful and what you were looking for.  If you need any additional information, please feel free to call me. 

 

Thanks, 

BruceBruceBruceBruce    
 

Bruce A. Fountain, AICP, EDFP 
Director, Planning & Building Dept. 

                

Sarpy County, Nebraska 
1210 Golden Gate Dr. 
Papillion, NE  68046 
�  Phone:  402-593-1556 

����     Fax:  402-593-1558      
����    Email:  bfountain@sarpy.com 
�    Website:  www.sarpy.com 

    

 

 

 

From: Paul Jackson [mailto:pjacksonttl@charter.net]  

Sent: Monday, May 21, 2012 12:32 PM 

To: Bruce Fountain 
Subject: RE: Proposed National Cemetary - NE corner 144th St. and Schram Road 

 

Mr. Fountain: 

The current zoning designation maps show the entire site as AG. Do you have any zoning maps that would show the 

areas of the current Highway Corridor Overlay District? 

Thanks, 
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Paul Jackson 

TTL Associates, Inc. 

44265 Plymouth Oaks Boulevard 

Plymouth, Michigan 48170 

Phone: 734-455-8600 x 1262 

Fax: 734-455-8608 

 

From: Bruce Fountain [mailto:bfountain@sarpy.com]  

Sent: Tuesday, February 14, 2012 12:48 PM 

To: 'pjackson@ttlassoc.com' 
Cc: Mark Wayne; Scott Bovick; 'Toby Churchill' 

Subject: Proposed National Cemetary - NE corner 144th St. and Schram Road 

 

Mr. Jackson, 

 

In response to your January 12, 2012 letter regarding the Intergovernmental and Interagency Coordination of 

Environmental Planning for the Department of Veteran Affairs Proposed National Cemetery site at the northeast corner 

of 114
th

 Street and Schram Road, this is to provide you with information regarding The County’s land use designations 

and long term vision for the subject area. 

 

Following are the County’s zoning and future land use designations for the site and surrounding area: 

 

CURRENT ZONING DESIGNATIONS 

• Subject Site – AG (Agricultural Farming District) 

• North of Subject Site – RE2 (Residential Estate District) – minimum of 2 acre lots 

• East of Subject Site – AG (Agricultural Farming District) 

• South of Subject Site – AG (Agricultural Farming District) 

• West of Subject Site – AG (Agricultural Farming District) and IL (Light Industrial District) 

• The area is also in the Highway Corridor Overlay District 

 

FUTURE LAND USE DESIGNATIONS 

• Subject Site – Mixed Use and Urban Residential 

• North of Subject Site – Mixed Use, Mixed Use Center, and Urban Residential 

• East of Subject Site – Urban Residential 

• South of Subject Site – Mixed Use, Mixed Use Center, Urban Residential, and Urban Residential 

II (higher density) 

• West of Subject Site – Mixed Use and Business Park 

 

The Sarpy County Economic Development Corporation has been studying sites along the Highway 50 (144
th

 Street) 

corridor for some time now as an area for future business park and light industrial development.  It is believed that the 

long range development of the corridor in this area will be a mix of commercial, business park and light industrial 

development. 

 

If you have any questions or need additional information, please feel free to contact me. 

 

Sincerely, 

Bruce A. FountainBruce A. FountainBruce A. FountainBruce A. Fountain    
 

Bruce A. Fountain, AICP, EDFP 
Director, Planning & Building Dept. 
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Sarpy County, Nebraska 
1210 Golden Gate Dr. 
Papillion, NE  68046 
Office: 402-593-1556 
bfountain@sarpy.com 
    

 



Sarpy County, Nebraska

Disclaimer: This data is for informational purposes only, and should not be substituted for a true titles search, property appraisal, survey, or
for zoning district verification. Sarpy County and the Sarpy County GIS Coalition assume no legal responsibility for the information
contained in this data.

Map Scale
1 inch = 2304 feet

5/21/2012
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Paul Jackson

From: Taylor, Bernadette W NWO <Bernadette.W.Taylor@usace.army.mil>

Sent: Thursday, January 19, 2012 10:51 AM

To: Paul Jackson

Subject: RE: National Cemetery at Hwy 50 and Schram Road (UNCLASSIFIED)

Classification: UNCLASSIFIED 

Caveats: NONE 

 

I need the information I requested for our data base.   

 

 

Ms. Bernie Taylor,  Regulatory Assistant  // US Army Corps of Engineers - Wehrspann Field Office // 8901 South 154 St 

Ste 1  Omaha, NE 68138-3621 // 

402-896-0896 / Fax 402-896-0997 

Permit Application : http://www.usace.army.mil/CECW/   

 

 

-----Original Message----- 

From: Paul Jackson [mailto:pjacksonttl@charter.net]  

Sent: Thursday, January 19, 2012 9:04 AM 

To: Taylor, Bernadette W NWO 

Subject: RE: National Cemetery at Hwy 50 and Schram Road (UNCLASSIFIED) 

 

Bernie: 

Typically we, as a consultant for VA, collect agency data and then present 

the information to VA.  However, if necessary, I can provide you with a VA 

contact. 

Thanks, 

Paul Jackson 

TTL Associates, Inc. 

44265 Plymouth Oaks Boulevard 

Plymouth, Michigan 48170 

Phone: 734-455-8600 x 1262 

Fax: 734-455-8608 

 

 

-----Original Message----- 

From: Taylor, Bernadette W NWO [mailto:Bernadette.W.Taylor@usace.army.mil]  

Sent: Thursday, January 19, 2012 9:44 AM 

To: pjackson@ttlassoc.com 

Subject: National Cemetery at Hwy 50 and Schram Road (UNCLASSIFIED) 

 

Classification: UNCLASSIFIED 

Caveats: NONE 

 

I received your letter yesterday for pre-application for a National 

Cemetery. 

I need a contact person, address and phone number for Dept of Veterans 
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Affairs.  I appreciate your help. 

 

 

Ms. Bernie Taylor,  Regulatory Assistant  // US Army Corps of Engineers - 

Wehrspann Field Office // 8901 South 154 St Ste 1  Omaha, NE 68138-3621 // 

402-896-0896 / Fax 402-896-0997 

Permit Application : http://www.usace.army.mil/CECW/   

 

 

 

Classification: UNCLASSIFIED 

Caveats: NONE 

 

 

 

 

Classification: UNCLASSIFIED 

Caveats: NONE 
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Paul Jackson

From: Brooke_Stansberry@fws.gov

Sent: Wednesday, January 18, 2012 3:16 PM

To: pjackson@ttlassoc.com

Cc: michelle.koch@nebraska.gov; carey.grell@nebraska.gov

Subject: USFWS Concurrence letter for Proposed VA National Cemetery

Attachments: FWS NE 2012 153 Proposed VA National Cemetery.pdf

Paul, 
 
This project was reviewed and a concurrence letter was placed in the mail today. We are also providing you 
with a digital copy for your files. If you have additional questions, please contact John Cochnar at 308-382-
6468 ext 20 or John_Cochnar@fws.gov or myself. 
 
Thanks! 
Brooke 
(See attached file: FWS NE 2012 153 Proposed VA National Cemetery.pdf) 
*************************** 
Brooke Stansberry 
Fish and Wildlife Biologist 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 
203 West Second Street 
Grand Island, Nebraska 68801 
Phone: 308-382-6468, Extension 16 
Fax: 308-384-8835 
Brooke_Stansberry@fws.gov 
http://www.fws.gov/nebraskaes/ 
 
"Like the resource it seeks to protect, wildlife conservation must be dynamic, changing as conditions change, 
seeking always to become more effective." 
 
--Rachel Carson 






